Town of Westmoreland

Regular Meeting
March 14, 2016
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:34 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Burton Seymour Jr, Hubert Pritchard and Scott Brown. Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola,  Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Planning Board Chairman Mark Crane, and fourteen (14) residents.  Councilperson Charles Hebbard was absent.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Supervisor Eisnor recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor.  
Scott Tarkowski of the Westmoreland Summer Recreation Association announced that the Association has achieved their 501C3 status, and thanked Attorney Mattacola for all his help in obtaining it.  Mr. Tarkowski stated that they have raised around $8,500.00 so far and have a meeting set with the “Foundation” in March.  Mr. Tarkowski is very confident the Foundation will be able to donate large sums now that the 501C3 is in place.
A thermometer has been built and will be placed along Rt. 233 so that the Community will be able to watch the progress of the fundraising efforts.

Councilperson Pritchard asked the Attorney to start drafting the contract between the Westmoreland Summer Activities Association and the Town regarding the pool.

Roger Doyle representing the Westmoreland Little League stated their field cleanup is scheduled for Saturday and asked where the best place to pile the refuse would be.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated anywhere as long as there is room for the loader to get through.  

Mr. Doyle asked who owned the Kernan Field Sign.  Councilperson Pritchard stated they were purchased by the family of William Kernan.  Mr. Doyle stated they are in need of repair and paint and asked if there was a problem if Little League worked on them.  The Board referred Mr. Doyle back to the Kernan family for permission.  Attorney Mattacola added that the Town must be in possession of a signed agreement from Little League along with a copy of their insurance certificate before any work on the property can be done.
Mr. Doyle stated the roofs on the Little League pavilions will be replaced this year and asked that the water be turned on April 1, 2016.  They would also like to put a light on the American Flag and asked about getting it wired.  The Board suggested a solar light with a timer on it.

Little League will be addressing the Lowell Property soon to determine exactly what needs to be done.
David Husted asked the Highway Superintendent if the Highway Department will be picking up road side trash this year.  Highway Superintendent Eddy replied that they will.

Residents of the Martin Drive Association addressed the Board in regard to National Grid cutting off the power to the electrical pole that holds their meter to the water pump.  This has left twelve individual households without water and one (1) home without electricity.  Supervisor Eisnor explained that while the Town sympathizes with their situation, is unable to provide funds to repair privately owned utilities.  Discussion continued as the particulars of the problem were disclosed.
Diane Schremmer, a resident of Martin Drive stated that the residents have been paying into an Association fund each month and are now being told by the administrator of that fund (Peter Inserra) there is no money available to pay for the needed repairs.  The Board suggested that Ms. Schremmer contact the Sherriff’s Department to have the money situation investigated and to contact the Red Cross to see if any help is available there.  Supervisor Eisnor agreed to contact an electrician and to personally help them in any way he can.  

Councilperson Pritchard stated the Board has been aware of the Martin Drive water problem for quite some time.  For years they have been in discussion with the Town of Kirkland in an attempt to find an affordable way to get water to Martin Drive. The end result was that the cost to extend the water district is not financially feasible.

The Supervisor thanked everyone for their comments, reconvened to the regular session, and asked for the Highway Report. 
Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

 

A)  We are in the process of painting the garage and the lunch room

      

B)  We have been filling pot holes

      

C)  We are getting ready to start sweeping the roads and intersections

The Highway Superintendent told the Board that he participated in Advocacy Day in Albany on March 9.  Approximately 700 Highway personnel attended meetings with Government Officials in an attempt to get more money allocated to road repair.

Highway Superintendent Eddy asked the Board to review and approve the Highway Agreement he has provided them. 
After reviewing the agreement, Councilperson Pritchard stated he feels that we are spending too much money on roads that have little traffic.  He stated that Lowell-Greenway Road is one.  Councilperson Pritchard stated he would like more time to review this agreement and compare it to prior years.
50 Councilperson Pritchard advanced a motion to table the Highway Road Work Agreement until the April meeting to allow the Board members more time to review the proposal.  This motion was seconded by Councilperson Brown.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor commented on how nice the Highway Garage looks after being painted.  The men did a nice job.

The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek reported;

The Equalization rate for the Town will be 64% this year.  I have training in Geddes tomorrow and I will be going to Jefferson Community College on March 31th for classes. The new printer is working very well.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Assessor for his report and asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;

	Month
	February 

	         Westmoreland Town Board: Building Permits/ Septic Systems Monthly Report 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	2/9/16
	2016-9995
	Haggerty
	 James
	6416 Cooper St
	 313.000-1-11.3
	Storage
	$120.00

	2/11/16
	2016-9994
	Gibbs
	 Kevin
	6075 St. Rt 233
	274.000-2-42
	Storage
	$120.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$240..00


The Codes Officer stated that two (2) storage permits were issued in the month of February for $240.00.     There were no complaints. 
The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and asked for the Water Report.

Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report;

Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues
· Performed UFPO dig requests

· Performed maintenance to both chlorinators and system

· Repaired leak at Tom Wilcox Sr. house (East Main St) on 2/25 – we will need to repair the lawn when the weather gets better. Water was leaking under the road in front of his house. Murphy Excavating performed the repairs.

· Contacted NYLD about coming back to town to do more leak detecting for us. The water usage has lowered since the repair on East Main but we are still using more water than we should be. Hope to set this up for April.

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly and quarterly water sampling requirements – no issues

· Performed several UFPO dig requests

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly & quarterly water sampling requirements – no issues

· Contacted Oneida County Health Department and the Rome Water Department about low chlorine residual in this water system – UPDATE: The residual in February has started to climb but we will continue to monitor it.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that Murphy Excavating is charging $1,800.00 to repair the leak on Stone Road.  Water production is up 20,000 gallons per day since the repair, but Ted Flint still feels there are some leaks in the system somewhere.  Mr. Flint will have US Leak back in April to try and locate any other leaks. Councilperson Pritchard asked if the water consumption at the Surgery Center has gone down at all.  Supervisor Eisnor replied no.
Councilperson Pritchard suggest he and Councilperson Hebbard meet with Mohawk Valley Water Authority to ask that a new agreement be drawn up enabling the Town to utilize MVWA water if the need should arise.  Supervisor Eisnor stated that Councilperson Hebbard will not be available until after April 1st and agreed to meet with MVWA with Councilperson Pritchard.

Councilperson Pritchard stated again that extending water to Martin Drive might be eligible for a grant if we conduct a household income survey of just the affected area (Martin Drive).
The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;

In February we loaned out 1,076 items and purchased seventeen (17) new books for $267.37.

Book Club:  nine people met to discuss this month’s book “Left Neglected”, by Liza Gonova.
Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Attorneys Report.

Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola submitted the following report;

-          Continue work on workers’ compensation issue

-          Continue work on 501(c) 3 project for pool

-          Work on various codes cases

-          Work on other misc. issues. 
Supervisor Eisnor told the Attorney that Town Employees need their Workplace Violence Training soon.  Attorney Mattacola made a note of it and stated he would set up a date.

Attorney Mattacola advised the Board that the County has obtained outside Council regarding the Workers Comp exit fee discrepancy.  The outside council has some questions that were forwarded to the Town’s Actuary.  The Actuary in turn replied to the inquiries.  Attorney Mattacola stated it has now been two (2) weeks and he has not heard anything.

Councilperson Pritchard asked how the Supervisors presentation went at the NYC Conference.  Supervisor Eisnor replied that anyone he spoke to said he did a good job.  

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Attorney for his report and asked for the Town Clerk’s report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
In February, the Town Clerk’s office sold two (2) new dog licenses and renewed fifty-two (52) individual dog licenses for $420.00.  Of that, $70.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $350.00.

On February 9, 2016 twenty-two (22) late notices were sent out for dogs due in January 2016.  Renewal notices, for sixty-eight (68) dogs due in March were sent out on January 26, 2016.

There were no DECALS sales.

One (1) marriage licenses was sold for $40.00, $22.50 of that was sent to the NYS Department of Health and the Supervisor received $17.50. Five (5) certified copies were issued for $50.00; two (2) storage permit fees were received for $240.00.

Four (4) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.

AARP came on February 17, 2016 and filed income taxes free of charge for members of the community.

On February 19, 2016, Beverly and I attended the Oneida County Town Clerks Association meeting in Kirkland.

The representative for Assemblyman Blankenbush was here on February 25, 2016 from 2-4 p.m. to speak with constitutes. 

Communications received:

1. Sean Clive-e-mail to National Grid regarding power shut down on Martin Drive. 

2. Westlanders- Thank you note for 2016 funding.

3. NYS Environmental Facilities Corporation- invitation to attend Water Grants seminar.
4. Mercy Flight Central- request for funding.
5. Oneida County Department of Planning- notification of electronic form submissions.
6. NYS Department of Agriculture and Markets- dog control officer inspection report.
7. Time Warner Cable- notification of digital conversion.
8. Adirondack North County Association- invitation to 2016 Clean Energy Economy Conference.
9. NYS Comptroller’s Office- 2015 Annual Report.
Checks received:

1. Westmoreland Fire District

fuel 11/30-12/31

$       506.38

2. Stanwix Heights VFD


fuel January


$         75.93

3. County of Oneida


mortgage tax


$  47,469.63

4. Sebrina Sebastian


park rental


$         25.00

5. Town of Kirkland


sale of loader bucket

$    4,500.00

6. County of Oneida


Sales tax-4th quarter

$303,539.65 

7. Clark Mills Fire District






$         39.27

8. Clark Mills Fire District






$         29.73

9. Westmoreland Community Rec. 
checking acct. balance

$       295.69

10. County of Oneida


County Snow control

$102,109.00

11. Time Warner Cable


franchise fee


$    6,510.09

12. Time Warner Cable


franchise fee


$  13,091.05

13. Westmoreland Central School

fuel



$    5,484.85
Councilperson Pritchard stated that he, Supervisor Eisnor, Codes Officer Jody Thieme and representatives from the Planning and Zoning Boards have been meeting regularly to clarify and elaborate on current Zoning Laws.  The next meeting is scheduled for March 22, 2016, after which their recommendations will be sent to Attorney Mattacola for review.
Supervisor Eisnor added that the above committee asked him to approach a representative for solar energy when he attended conference.  He did and the representative agreed to come to speak if he could orchestrate several Towns together for the meeting.  She does not sell solar systems but will provide overview of what other Towns are doing regarding the implementation of solar energy. The Supervisor will attempt to put a meeting together this summer.

Councilperson Pritchard spoke of an article in the Westmoreland Central School newsletter regarding the reduced State Aid the school has been receiving.  He researched the subject and found that a few years ago the State had a deficit and in order to correct the deficit they reformulated the state aid calculation and borrowed from that fund.  To date, the State has not fully subsidized the fund to its original status.  Councilperson Pritchard provided each Board member with a copy of a letter he received at the Agricultural Committee he sits on.  This letter explains how vacant farmland is actual more valuable to a Town than property which has been developed, either with homes or businesses.

Councilperson Pritchard commented on the reality show “The Voice”.  Ryan Quinn, from Creekside Drive is a contestant on the show and during his biography, a photo of the Westmoreland Water Tower was shown.

Councilperson Pritchard also asked for clarification on the complaint placed by the Masons that their property was being encroached on.  The Supervisor advised that the Masons were under the impression that they owned the property in front of their lodge.  After the Supervisor investigated the matter, he found that the property in question is actually owned by the Town.

Councilperson Prichard asked if the Board wanted to replace the dead tree on the Green.

51 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to authorize the Town Clerk to purchase and have installed, a tree for the Green, not to exceed $500.00.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Councilperson Brown stated that he sent a letter to Eastern Shore regarding the possibility of having coverage for the water main break that occurred in January.  The insurance company replied that there is no coverage for that particular loss because the break occurred over 100 feet from the insured property.  Councilperson Brown was upset that the response was addressed to the Town Clerk and not himself.  He stated he will be speaking to Bill Street about that and that they never addressed the utilities coverage we have on the property.  He will be sending another letter also.

Councilperson Seymour stated that Lynn Johnson wants to know when the Town Park will be opening.  Supervisor Eisnor replied the target date is April 1, 2016.
Supervisor Eisnor state that between the Supervisor, Bookkeeper and Town Clerk about ten (10) hours a month are spent on Workers Comp administration.  The Supervisor feels the Fire District should be reimbursing the Town for this time.

52 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to authorize the Supervisor to enter into a contract with the Westmoreland Fire District which stipulates the Fire District will reimburse the Town $1,600.00 annual for Workers Compensation administration costs.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

The Supervisor stated that a Standard Workday Resolution is needed.

53 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to adopt the following Standard Workday Resolution:

[image: image1.emf]
All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
Supervisor Eisnor stated that he received a request from Mercy Flight Central for a donation equal to .10 per resident.

54 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to donate the sum of $625.00 to Mercy Flight Central.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.


Discussion then turned to the workers comp settlement offer received from John Madore.  Mr. Madore is asking for the equivalent of six (6) years of benefits or $46,800.00 to settle the indemnity portion of his claim.  In order to settle the entire claim the proposal is asking for a MSA (Medicare Setback Account) in addition to the indemnity portion.  The Supervisor explained that the only way to determine how much was needed for the MSA account is to hire a third party; for the sum of $2,500.00; to calculate Mr. Madore’s future medical costs based on the last three (3) years of treatment he received. Supervisor Eisnor added that Wright Risk Management has suggested we counter offer for three (3) years of indemnity or ($31,200.00) and leave the medical portion open.  The Board members discussed their options.
55 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to decline taking any action on this settlement offer at this time.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.

Supervisor Eisnor asks for the Boards thoughts on the Martin Drive issue.  Councilperson Brown indicated that we have already done as much as we can legally do.  Attorney Mattacola suggested the best way we can help these people is to make phone calls to the appropriate people for them.  Supervisor Eisnor agreed to call Sherriff Maciol to elaborate on the possible stolen funds and Rick Bearse for a quote on the electrical repairs.  
56 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

57 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the minutes of February 4, 2016 and February 8, 2016.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

58 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #62 through #98, which totals $30,731.24.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

59 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows:


Tindall Water District

vouchers #2-#4

which totals

$7,318.89

Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #3-#12
which totals

$17,068.69


Spencer Water District

vouchers #5-#6

which totals

$580.00

All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

60 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #43 through #80 totaling $60,641.67.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.  

Supervisor Eisnor opened the floor to public comment.  There being no one wishing to address the Board, he re-convened to the regular session.
61 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to enter into executive session to discuss personnel issues.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and entered into executive session at 8:06 p.m.

At 8:35 p.m. Supervisor Eisnor reconvened the meeting.
The Supervisor stated the next regular Board meeting will be held on April 11, 2016 at 6:30 p.m.

62 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meeting.  Councilperson Brown seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:37 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk 

